Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, January 28, 2019
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on January 28, 2019.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick (arrived at 6:35PM), Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:10PM.  Candy advised that George had called to say he was on his way but would be a little late.
2. Additions & Deletions to the Agenda:  None at this time.
3. Citizen Input:  None at this time.

4. Approve the Minutes of January 14, 2019 and January 17, 2019:  This will be addressed after George arrives.
5. Beach Update:  None at this time.
6. Dog Officer Update:  None at this time.

7. Constable Update:  None at this time.

8. Health Officer Update: None at this time.
9. Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  

i.
Review & comment on preliminary plans due Feb 8, 2018:  Ricky has not had an opportunity to contact Rob Young with his questions.  Tracey will contact Rob Young to see if a special meeting could be scheduled to discuss Eden’s concerns.  It was suggested to include Jim Cota and Rob Moore.  Comments and concerns are:

· Elevations:  There is not much detail.  We would like to see more, especially in regard to design of structure and footings.  Our past two projects have required us to be 6’ below stream bottom.  Concern of erosion/scouring at footings as shown in plans.  Eden has 2 structures on Blakeville Rd with this existing problem which are on our list to repair/replace.
· Width:  Currently 28’ face to face.  Proposed is 25’.  Concern that winter maintenance will cause road to narrow in (photos of White Rd shows example); town equipment 15’ with wing down.  Would like to keep width at 28’ between guardrails.

· Guardrail:  proposed to be bolted to side of structure.  Photo examples of this procedure on Blakeville Rd bridge.  Damage caused as a result of years of rubbing up against and snow buildup on the guardrail.

b.
Mail box damage complaint:  Candy received correspondence about damage to a mail box on Camp Rd.  Ricky had photos of the area.  With the amount of snow that has been received the highway crew is not intentionally causing damage.  A letter will be sent to explain placement of snow removed from a drive and the direction of highway maintenance with traffic flow can add to the problem of damage to mail boxes.  Suggestions on how to improve this situation will be given.  The town cannot control the amount of snow that falls.  It will attempt to get around town to help people out to make room for more snow, but this takes time.
c.
Highway & Bridge Weight Restriction annual update:  Information received from the State of Vermont of Eden’s required compliance to keep this information up to date was reviewed.  Tracey has been to the site and made any necessary adjustments to information.
d.
Annual Certificate of Highway Mileage – sign:  No changes were required to this annual form from the State of Vermont.  George made the motion to sign the annual certificate of highway mileage.  Approved and signed.
e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  

i.
A call from Merry Miller to both the town office and Ricky’s home reported damage to a vehicle from snow chunks coming off the plow truck.  George called Merry during the meeting to gather more information.  Merry is to bring a written report and her photos of the damage to the town office.  Ricky will also do a written report of where the Highway Depts. was working at the time of this incident.  All will be referred to the town insurance.

ii.
Winter maintenance activities for roads and equipment continue.  Snow banks will be pushed back as time allows.  Ricky reported that during regular winter maintenance, the town truck did slide into Tony Dolans gate on Dolan Farm Rd.

10.
LRSWMD: 

a.
Correspondence & current agreement:  Email correspondence from Joyce Majors and Susan Alexander on operations of the drop off site and Eden’s agreement for this service were reviewed.  
b.
Attorney review & suggestions to update agreement:  An email from Attorney Barlow contained suggestions to update the agreement.  The Selectboard asked that Attorney Barlow be asked about #3 & #13 of this agreement to clarify whether or not these made the town responsible in that it plows and sands by the drop off site. 
This item will remain on the agenda for the next meeting.

11.
Hillside Trash – rate update:  Candy confirmed the new rate is $2 per dumpster.
12.
Ratify additions & deletions of January 11, 2019 meeting:

a.
Review of, motion, approval and signing of excess weight permits for Newport Sand & Gravel, Inc./Carroll concrete Co., Inc., Gosselin Water Wells, Inc. and RG Gosselin, Inc. to town specifications.

b.
Review of Hillside Trash letter of rate increase and request for Candy to follow up about dumpster rates.

Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the January 11, 2019 meeting as listed above in #12 (a-b).  Approved.
4.
Approve the Minutes of January 14, 2019 and January 17, 2019:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of January 14, 2019 and January 17, 2019 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

13. Continue work on Town Report:

a.
Final FY19-20 budget review & approval:  All information needed for the proposed FY19-20 budget has been received.  The Lamoille County Budget number was lower than anticipated resulting in an overall budget of $1,045,325.99, an overall increase of 3.69%.  This includes municipal, highway and appropriations.  George made the motion to present to the voters at town meeting the proposed budget of $1,045,325.99 consisting of: Municipal - $476,734.00; Highway - $531,410.00; Lake & So Pond - $3,000.00; local appropriations - $21,500.00 and non-local appropriations - $12,681.99.  Approved.
b.
Sign Warning for Annual Town Meeting, March 5, 2019:  The warning was reviewed.  Adam made the motion to sign the Warning for Town Meeting, March 5, 2019.  Approved and signed by the Selectboard and Candy.

This finalizes work on the town report.  It will be delivered to the printer tomorrow.
14.
FYI:

a.
Container Services International – info on services

b.
VLCT PACIF 2019 Coverage Documents update

Each of these items were information only, requiring no action by the Selectboard.
15.
Any other business:  Tracey and Candy updated the Selectboard on the following:

a.
Follow up information from Attorney Barlow on March, 2018 tax sales.

b.
FEMA will be updating Lamoille County flood maps, reaching out to municipal officials and request completion of a questionnaire.  LCPC has offered its assistance to complete the questionnaire.

c.
There will be a special school vote on February 19, 2019 on whether or not to allow Cambridge to join LNMUUSD.  This will be at the town office from 7AM to 7PM.  Selectboard and BCA will be contacted if the need arises for ballot counters.

d.
VLCT has sent notification about:

i.
Municipalities should take precautionary measures with roofs due to heavy snowfall.

ii.
A Community & Economic Development Forum to be held at Burke Mountain Resort on March 27th.
16.
Sign Orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.

17.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 7:50PM.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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